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DEAR COMMUNITY,
 
Christmas is well and truly behind us and we are firmly into the New Year of 2024 and 
there are glimmers of Spring on the horizon. Spring is definitely our favourite time 
of year!
 
We have all the usual articles in this edition, as well as news from SSEN keeping you 
up to date with the works they are carrying out in Charminster.
 
It is interesting to note that the engineers claim it is nothing to do with the new 
‘norchester’ proposals but strangely it has the capacity to power 3 times Charminster 
or more and passes close to the site . Costing over £3m it will really bring no benefit 
to Charminster other than disruption!!
 
We have the lovely Boris as our Pet of the Month and a notice board update                   
from Stinsford.
 
This month’s quiz is the last one from Nigel Kay who has been providing our wonderful 
quizzes for ages now. He is stepping down and taking a well earned rest. We thank 
you so much Nigel. You are a star and The Pilot won’t be the same without your quiz!
 
Mel and Claire

Date for submissions for our March edition – 4th February 2024    
Editor@charpilot.com

COFFEE NOTES 
ADVERT FOR 

MARCH
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ADVERTISE IN THE PILOT! 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest part of our 
income, without which we would not be able to print and 
distribute The Pilot to all 1700 households in the growing 
communities of Charminster, Charlton Down and 
Stinsford free of charge each month (except January and 
August). 

Our editors, management, distributors and deliverers are 
all volunteers, enabling us to keep advertising rates at 
very attractive levels. 

Our current rates (10 editions) are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 
Full page 215 x 155mm £550 
Half Page 105 x 155mm £280 
Third Page  70 x 155mm £190 
Quarter Page 105 x 75mm £145 
Sixth page 65 x 75mm £100 

 

If you would like to advertise in The Pilot, please email 
advertising@charpilot.com 

Notice boards:
Parishioners may be aware of the strange 
case of the disappearing notice boards. We 
have four notice boards in Stinsford Parish. 
They have a wooden frame with a plywood 
backing and have all suffered severely in the 
relentless wet weather of Autumn. Water 
has entered the enclosures and damaged 
backing boards and cork boards. One board 
has also been vandalised and this has led to 
further weather damage. Two boards (Higher 
and Lower Bockhampton) have been taken 
down and given a month to dry out. They are 
in the process of being rebuilt and receiving 
multiple coats of varnish and will be back up 
by the end of January. The vandalised board 
will be assessed to see if it is recoverable. All 
this work is being done by volunteers and the 
PC will only pay for materials.

Lower Bockhampton Playground:
Given the very dispersed nature of the parish, 
you may not have noticed the work undertaken 

in the last six months. The playground is 
partially surrounded by a very attractive stone 
wall. The wall has been severely weakened by 
water penetration over a number of years and 
by some ad hoc repairs with cement mortar. 

The PC was able to engage an enthusiastic 
lime-work specialist who has thoroughly 
overhauled the wall, rebuilding in places, 
fully recapping, and completely repointing. 
It is now a considerable improvement to the 
Conservation Area and is much stronger and 
safer. 

Kingston Maurward students and staff helped 
this project by strimming and mowing the grass 
before and after the work. In return, our lime 
specialist gave a workshop to Construction 
students on the special qualities of lime work. 
Kingston Maurward has provided long-term 
help in maintaining the playground and the PC 
thanks them for it. We are currently finishing a 
winter repair programme and the playground 
will be fully open in the early Spring. 

STINSFORD PARISH COUNCIL NEWS
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FEBRUARY 2023
All the questions in this month’s quiz are taken from The Charminster Story, 2000 

years of village life, published by the Charminster Local History Group in 2003

1.	 What is the origin of the name Cerne?
2.	 How is Charminster referred to in the Domesday Book?
3.	 Which band on invaders first came ashore at Portland in 786?
4.	 Who was responsible for building the church tower?
5.	 In June 1631, Charminster parishioner Ursula Green was made to pay 	 	
	 penance in public during the Sunday service. What was her offence?
6.	 What was the original purpose of Bridge Cottage at the foot of East Hill?
7.	 Which village institution opened in 1874?
8.	 Which village organisation was founded March 1918? Early meetings 	 	
	 discussed  rabbit and poultry keeping and buttonhole making.
9.	 In which decade did electricity arrive in Charminster?
10.	What was opened in 1863 at Herrison Farm?

Answers on page 30
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 The Upvc Repair Company 
Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc 

Upvc door and window repairs 
Hinges, handles, locks, barrels and rubber gasket 

replaced 
Upvc windows and doors refurbished 

Mobile: 07415 579988 Tel: 01935 83430 or 01305 559975 
Email: info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 
No call out charge 

Parrott Locks
L O C K S M I T H

UPVC & Wooden Door Lock Specialist

Safes Opened, Serviced or Supplied

Vehicle Opening & Vehicle Keys/Remotes    

Key Safes, Codelocks, Additional Gate & Garage Security

07709 545701
paul@parrottlocks.co.uk     www.parrottlocks.co.uk
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Fun in the floods for some! 

 

  

 

 

 

 

Charminster Village Hall 
Bookings being taken now for children’s par6es and other family occasions in our main hall. 

New lounge available for smaller groups, book clubs etc. 

Well-equipped kitchen with crockery and glasses. 

Compe66ve rates – Discounts for Charminster residents.   

Contact: enquiries@charminstervillagehall.co.uk 

Or call: 07918 595456 

Website: www. charminstervillagehall.co.uk 

Charminster Village Hall
Bookings being taken now for children’s parties 

and other family occasions in our main hall.

New lounge available for smaller groups, book 
clubs etc.

Well-equipped kitchen with crockery and glasses.

Competitive rates – Discounts for Charminster 
residents.

Contact: enquiries@charminstervillagehall.co.uk 
Or call: 07918 595456

Website: www. charminstervillagehall.co.uk
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Charminster 

 Village Hall 

Now fully open once more. 

For children’s parties and other private bookings  

contact Sarah Bird on 01305 266478 

Or sarah345bird@aol.com 

 HERRISON HALL 
CHARLTON DOWN VILLAGE HALL 

CHARITY  NO; 1079442 

Your Community Centre for 
Anniversaries, Celebrations, Classes, Club Meetings, Concerts, Conferences, 
Dancing, Exercise, Parties, Receptions, Seminars, Tuition, Weddings, WI, etc 

 
Email:  bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info 

www.charltondownvillagehall.info  
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PROBUS CLUB OF DORCHESTER
For the November Probus meeting at the Gamekeeper in Charminster 
our guest speaker was a recently joined member who had been a 
serving police officer and member of the West Midlands CID.  He gave 
a fascinating talk on his career interspersed with both amusing and 
some rather frightening anecdotes. He had joined at the age of 16 and 
spent his first few months in the stores and then the Coroner’s office. 
Having passed through training he gained an interest in CID but had a stint 
in Traffic driving lots of very fast cars before becoming a Detective. He said the 
team were always very busy and that one year there were 11 murders, a mix of street and domestic 
and the normal monthly average of crime reports of all types was 40 to 50 per Detective, covering 
every crime type and with only 40 Detectives to cover 3 sub-divisions of his City. Later he joined 
the Midland Regional Crime Squad where he had “ nine glorious years”. After serving for 32 years 
he retired and took up a security role in the retail sector where he retired for the second time in 
2010. He said he had thoroughly enjoyed his career as a Police Officer. 

The December meeting will be our Christmas Lunch which, as always, will be open to wives, 
partners and previous member’s widows.

Probus Club of Dorchester is part of the international Probus Organisation and is a group of 
retired or semi-retired men who meet on the second Thursday of each month for lunch at the 
Gamekeeper in Charminster. At many of the meeting we have guest speakers and a wide range 
of topics are covered. 

________________________________________________________

The Probus  meeting in December was our Annual Christmas Lunch which is open to all members, 
their wives and partners and widows of past members. So on Thursday 7th December 28 of us 
braved to awful weather and assembled at the Black Dog Pub in Broadmayne for lunch. This 
was a truly social event and the Pub put on a splendid meal for us with a really good choice of 
courses and there was a much chatter and laughter from 
around the table.  The President welcomed everyone and 
reminded everyone that the next meeting would be at 
the Gamekeeper on January11th and that the President’s 
lunch, also open to partners, wives and widows would be 
on February 8th.

At the close of the meeting the President wished everyone 
a Happy Christmas and New Year.

Probus Club of Dorchester is part of the international 
Probus Organisation and is a group of retired or semi-
retired men who meet on the second Thursday of each 
month for lunch at the Gamekeeper in Charminster. At 
many of the meeting we have guest speakers and a wide 
range of topics are covered. 

We are keen to welcome new members and if you are 
interested in coming along please in the first instance 
contact either Bill Lowes at williamlowes167@btinternet.
com or Chris Hutton-Penman at chris@ossl.biz or on 
01305753611
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DORCHESTER TREFOIL

Here our evening section, The Hardy Perennials) is having a go at ‘Iris Folding’. It’s very 
effective when making cards showing our updated logo. Jenny Coles of Jennysis, (High East 
Street) ran a workshop for us, providing all the materials as well as a welcome hot drink and 
mince pie. 

In December, our afternoon Trefoil group was entertained by a speaker who demonstrated 
several music instruments and spoke knowledgeably about them. Both groups joined together 
for a lovely Christmas lunch at the Hendover Café and will be enjoying a new year evening 
meal at the Trumpet Major towards the end of January.

The knit and natter sub-group has continued to knit Memory blankets, shawls, twiddlemuffs 
and animals for Dorset County Hospital.  We’re running short of double knitting wool though 
so if you have any spare and would like to donate it to a good cause, please think of us. We 
also welcome knitted squares, shawls and twiddlemuffs and non-members who contribute to 
our hospital project are always welcome at our knit and natter meetings.

Everyone is welcome to come along to our meetings to see what we’re like – you don’t have to 
have been a Guide leader – and you can come up to three times as a visitor without joining. For 
more information either e-mail me at jct19336@gmail.com or telephone me on 01305 263783.

Judy Thompson

Dorchester Trefoil 

 

 

We have had a fairly quiet month for once but 
did manage to squeeze in a lunch at Goulds 
Garden centre as an extra get together. 

 

As our speaker was unable to come to our July 
meeting, we changed our programme to a 
version of ‘Would I lie to you’ – committee 
versus the rest of our members attending the 
meeting. The committee won with the comment 

from several members that they were horrified we were such good liars! Due to a 
poor weather forecast, our Evening section’s barbecue was postponed until August.  
 

Fiona Bevins, Chris White and I delivered 35 
shawls, 21 blankets, 17 twiddlemuffs and 10 
teddy bears to the stroke unit of Dorchester 
County Hospital where they will be shared 
between the Mary Anning dementia wards, and 
Evershot ward as well as the stroke unit. WE 
normally deliver direct to the Mary Anning wards 
but they are closed to the public at present due 
to Norovirus. 

You don’t have to be members of Trefoil to knit 
for the Trefoil community knitting project (Chris 
and Fiona aren’t) and all knitters are welcome 
to our knit and natter group. 

As ever we always appreciate donations of wool 
so our members can continue to knit shawls and 

blankets for DCH. 

Dorchester Trefoil (afternoon group) meets at St George’s church hall, Fordington, 
on the first Wednesday afternoon of each month. Visitors are welcome. It’s very 
friendly and always with tea and chat. Evening Trefoil usually meets on the 4th 
Wednesday evening of each month. For more information about both the afternoon 
and evening groups contact Judy Thompson, e-mail:- jct19336@gmail.com (or via 
Charminster WI). 

Judy Thompson 
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when making cards showing our updated logo. Jenny Coles of Jennysis, (High East Street) ran a 
workshop for us, providing all the materials as well as a welcome hot drink and mince pie.  

In December, our afternoon Trefoil group was entertained by a speaker who demonstrated several 
music instruments and spoke knowledgeably about them. Both groups joined together for a lovely 
Christmas lunch at the Hendover Café and will be enjoying a new year evening meal at the Trumpet 
Major towards the end of January. 

The knit and natter sub-group has continued to knit Memory blankets, shawls, twiddlemuffs and 
animals for Dorset County Hospital.  We’re running short of double knitting wool though so if you 
have any spare and would like to donate it to a good cause, please think of us. We also welcome 
knitted squares, shawls and twiddlemuffs and non-members who contribute to our hospital project 
are always welcome at our knit and natter meetings. 
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Judy Thompson 
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There when you  
need us

hklaw.uk

If through no fault of your own, you have suffered accidental injury or medical  
malpractice at work,  HK Law will help you get the compensation you deserve. 

Rod 
Dutton
 Solicitor

Read Rod Dutton’s article 
on compensation for 
accidents at work

A Dorchester    T 01305 251007    E dorchester@hklaw.uk   
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ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 

43 

 

 

ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 
which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 
Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-
fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 
they are in place for the New Year. 

In this time of rising prices, our print costs have increased by 14%, but we 
have only raised our 2023 advertising charges by 5%. Our rates are: 

Size Dimensions Rate 

Whole page 125mm x 190mm £525 

Three quarters page 125mm x 142mm £393 

Two thirds page 125mm x 126mm £350 

Half Page 125mm x 95mm £263 

Third Page 125mm x 63mm £175 

Quarter Page 125 mm x 46mm £131 
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The Upvc Repair 
Company

Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc
Upvc door and window repairs Hinges, handles, 
locks, barrels and rubber gasket replaced Upvc 

windows and doors refurbished
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 The Upvc Repair Company 
Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc 

Upvc door and window repairs 
Hinges, handles, locks, barrels and rubber gasket 

replaced 
Upvc windows and doors refurbished 

Mobile: 07415 579988 Tel: 01935 83430 or 01305 559975 
Email: info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 
No call out charge 
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Mandy, the latest addition to Steve’s 
flock Riverside path, Stinsford 
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Church Contacts
THE PARISHES OF CHARMINSTER AND STINSFORD

Part of the Benefice of Charminster, Stinsford and the Chalk Stream Villages

Rector   	 The Reverend Leila Mather             	 263761

Stinsford & Chalk Stream Villages

Hon. Associate Minister      The Reverend Dr Hugh Willis         	 262940

Associate Minister 	 The Reverend Dr Rob Van der Hart 	 852130

ST MARY THE VIRGIN, CHARMINSTER

Churchwarden 	 Andrew Morgan           	 259664

PCC Secretary 	 Jean Garrard                       	 259083

PCC Treasurer 	 Andrew Jones           	 264316

ST MICHAEL’S, STINSFORD

Churchwardens 	 Shirley Churchill           	 260159

	 Sally Warburton                        	 07587177735

PCC Treasurer 	 Michael A Clarke           	 267611

FOR BAPTISMS AND MARRIAGES

Contact the Administrator for the Parish of St Mary’s Charminster and 
St Michael’s Stinsford, Jean Gerrard stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com
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CHARMINSTER BROWNIES  

We had a brilliant end to our term, with a trip to the park for our promise evening, and 
welcoming new members. The weather was fantastic for this! We played in the park then made 
our Promise circle, bringing back some traditions and we used our new home-made promise 
pond.  

Getting back with the new term we have decided to finally do a first aid badge, this one is more 
about first response, and to have a change with a bit of history!! The girls are doing their 
archaeology interest badge from their badge book too and we have visited the Roman Town 
House and did an archaeological dig! We hid a message and treasure in dirt boxes to dig out another time.  We have 
been working hard and playing new games to get to know the newest members and sorting out sixes.  

Thank you from Charminster Brownies  

 

 

CHARMINSTER GUIDES 

The Guides ended last term relaxing around a campfire, cooking camp donuts and making Smores.  The weather was 
great and it was lovely to just chill and let our last evening go with a campfire sing song. 

 We have been very busy planning activities for this term and have started working on our Personal Brand: Who am I?  
What’s my brand? The girls have made or done something they love being part of, organising from start to finish 
including baking a giant cookie!  

We also had a fantastic evening doing Ringo at Warmwell, A well-deserved treat that the girls had earned from all the 
badge work they have completed over the past few terms. Having recharged and raring to go again we will be 
starting a new theme as well as continuing completion of themes already started. This is such a busy time for all!  

If you would like to know any more about guiding, please log on to www.Girlguiding.org.uk 

Alli and the Guiding Team  
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Happy new year to all of you.

We had a really Joyful end of year with carol singing at Montrose Care Home, where the 
girls continue to amaze me with their talents and patience, we are all so proud of them.  
We had a little party for the girls just to celebrate, as many girls couldn’t make our last 
meeting due to being busy with school plays and such, they had a great time making 
candles to take home and playing games.  Time went by so fast we could have used 
another hour ha-ha!!

We have now been planning this term and welcoming new members to our group. Having 
a badge evening and working on promise for the new girls.

If any one is interested in training to be a leader, we are always looking for help and 
support.  Not having any other qualified adults means if I have to miss a night due to family 
commitments like holiday, then the girls will miss meetings if I can’t get cover. 

So anyone interested please pop along for a chat, you will be very welcome.

Thank you Alli and the guiding team! 

CHARMINSTER GUIDES

We had a great evening decorating Swiss rolls into Christmas themed type yule logs! Some 
even made it home! ha-ha !!

We finished of last term with a fun 
Bingo evening. This was a lot of fun 
and very relaxing way to finish after 
such a busy term. We have welcomed 
new members to our unit, but also 
sadly had to say goodbye to Ann who 
is taking a break for the time being, 
We will miss her very much, this 
means we are in need for a new team 
member! If anyone is interested we 
would be truly grateful. 

Please contact us through www.
girlguiding.org.uk and log into Join 
us. We may have to join units with a group from town if we don’t have enough leaders to run 
by ourselves. 

Happy New Year to you all Charminster Guiding 
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CHARMINSTER WI REPORT
DECEMBER 2023 MEETING

The December meeting was our Christmas lunch at the Saxon Arms, Stratton.  Twenty-five 
members had a superb meal, with a successful raffle too.  There was, as usual, plenty of chatter 
and catching up with friends before Christmas, and everyone agreed that it was a lovely occasion.

In January our meeting will be held on Tuesday 9th at 7.30pm in the Community Hall.  We will be 
discussing and voting for the WI resolutions for the coming year.  These are campaigns that the 
WI all over the country will be voting on and the most popular will be the one that WI members 
will be championing and acting upon for the following year and beyond.  This year they range 
from dental health matters to improving outcomes for women in the criminal justice system.  Our 
members will have the opportunity to hear more about each resolution before voting for the one 
that they feel is the most important.  These votes will be put forward for adoption at the National 
Federation Annual Meeting.  We will also be looking at a selection of quilts being brought along 
by our Secretary, Maureen Rhodes.

JANUARY REPORT
It was lovely to meet up again following all the Christmas festivities and get back to a bit of 
normality!  January is the meeting where we always discuss and vote on the WI National 
Resolutions.  Four of our committee members presented this year’s Resolutions, giving members 
a chance to learn at little more about each of the subjects.  The four Resolutions that members 
had to choose from are Dental Health Matters, Impacts of Poor Housing Conditions, Say ‘No’ to 
Gambling Advertising, Improving Outcomes for Women in the Criminal Justice System.  Every 
member had the opportunity to cast their individual selection on the Resolution they support the 
most.  All the votes were counted and Dental Health Matters gained the support of the majority.

Following the casting of votes, we then dealt with any necessary ‘business’ including Treasurer’s 
report, welfare and correspondence.  We are also going to start a new Charminster Whispers 
challenge for 2024. Maureen explained how this would work and that everyone can take part. It’s 
really interesting to see what everyone has produced 
and, in the past, we have had sewn items, paintings/
sketches, poems, photos, etc, and even cooked pasties!  
A few examples of previous ‘entries’ to the challenge 
were on show – obviously not the pasties!  We hope this 
will encourage members who have not previously taken 
part, to have a go this time.

We then had a chance to look at a large number of 
quilts that Maureen had brought along, which had been 
made by members of the Exe Valley Contemporary 
Quilting Group with the theme ‘coast’.  These were 
really beautiful and had obviously been made by some 
very talented ladies.                          

Our next meeting will be held on Tuesday 13th 
February at 7.30pm in the Community Hall.  We had 
been looking forward to welcoming Jane Chapman, a 
well-known author and illustrator of children’s books.  
Unfortunately, she is now unable to join us, so we are 
very fortunate that Nigel Kay has stepped into the 
breach and will talk to us about his career after the BBC. 

Judy Bird
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 WOODS FUNERAL SERVICES 
Providing a caring service since 1878 

Pauline Guy  Dip FD MBIFD 
Funeral Director, Dorchester 

Allan Quartermaine  Dip FD LMBIFD 
Funeral Director, Weymouth 

11a Icen Way, Dorchester  DT1 1EW                          01305 250425 
enquiries@woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 

www.woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 
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Andrew Darby 
Building Services Ltd 

All types of building work undertaken: 

Extensions, structural alterations, kitchen, bathrooms 

01305 757162         07974 260938 

Email:  adbsltd@gmail.com 

BURTON LANDSCAPES LTD 

An established professional team of landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including fencing, pergolas, artificial and wood-
en decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, paving, steps, groundworks, drain-

age and site clearance. 

Contact  Mike on 07717 685951 / 01305 854603 
burtonlandscape@hotmail.com www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk 
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Internal plastering, rendering, dry lining, coving and cornice works, painting 

and decorating services. 

Committed to a high quality finish and complete customer satisfaction. 
17 years experience, offering plastering and decorating services to customers 

across Dorset and surrounding areas. 

Call Josh for a quote on 07876308316 or email  
oconnor87@hotmail.co.uk 
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A big thank you to our 
advertisers!

Our loyal advertisers provide the 
largest part of our income, without 

which we would not be able to 
print and distribute The Pilot to all 

1700 households in the growing 
communities of Charminster, Charlton 

Down and Stinsford.

To our brilliant volunteers!
Our editors, management, distributors 

and deliverers are all unpaid volunteers.

And to you, our readers.
You make it all worthwhile!

Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford Community 
Publications Ltd
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 WOODS FUNERAL SERVICES 
Providing a caring service since 1878 

Pauline Guy  Dip FD MBIFD 
Funeral Director, Dorchester 

Allan Quartermaine  Dip FD LMBIFD 
Funeral Director, Weymouth 
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Stag Fencing Landscapes & Decking
“Your local fencing experts for over 30 years”

We specialise in

✓ All aspects of fencing ✓ Sheds
✓ Decking ✓ Landscapes
✓ Driveways ✓ Gates

and much more!

Call now for your free estimate or email us

01305 259021   stagfencing95@gmail.com
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Selling a car, but can’t face the … 

 … hassle? 

Halcyon Motors Ltd is a friendly, family-run business based in Milborne St 
Andrew. 
If you  have a car, motorbike, van or camper to sell, we will happily come to you and 
pay cash.  Or, if you are trading in elsewhere, phone us first—we can usually offer 
more. 

Buying?  Visit www.halcyonmotors.co.uk to see ‘warts and all’ descriptions and pho-
tos of our current stock.  All vehicles are warranted and part exchanges welcome. 

Don MacLeod 01258 839209 or 07782 189555 (Mon to Sun 8am-8pm) 32 
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T H E
F E N C I N G  &  G A T E

C O M P A N Y
Domestic fencing specialist
Over 30 years’ experience

Free Survey and Quotation
10 year guarantee

No VAT

0 1 3 0 5  3 3 0  0 3 1
0 1 9 3 5  3 3 0  0 9 5
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CHARMINSTER PARISH COUNCIL ELECTIONS 2024
Charminster Parish Council meets on the first Tuesday of every month commencing at 7pm (except January and August).
Meetings alternate between Charminster Community Hall and Charlton Down Village Hall.
The meetings are open to members of the public, a public discussion period during is held during the meeting where parishioners can comment on 
matters for discussion on the agenda or raise any subjects they may like considered in the future.

Become a Parish Councillor and Make a Difference!
Charminster Parish Council is reaching out to our community to invite passionate and committed individuals to consider standing for election as 
Parish Councillors for both North and South Wards.

What Does a Parish Councillor Do?
Parish Councillors play a crucial role in representing the interests of our community and exercising the powers granted to the Parish Council. The 
powers of the Parish Council cover a wide range of local issues, including but not limited to:

1.	� Planning and Development: Parish Councils have the opportunity to comment on planning applications in the area, ensuring that local 
opinions are considered in the decision-making process.

2.	� Community Facilities: The Council has the authority to manage and maintain community facilities such as parks, recreational areas, and 
local amenities, contributing to the overall well-being of residents.

3.	� Highways and Transportation: Parish Councils can engage with local authorities to address issues related to highways, traffic, and 
transportation, advocating for improvements that benefit the community.

4.	� Environmental Matters: Councillors have the power to initiate or support environmental initiatives, promoting sustainability and 
addressing local environmental concerns.

5.	� Community Events and Celebrations: Organizing and supporting community events, festivals, and celebrations that bring residents 
together, fostering a sense of community spirit.

6.	� Finance: Parish Councils manage their budgets, allocating resources to projects and services that benefit the community. Councillors play 
a key role in financial decision-making.

7.	� Public Consultation: Engaging with residents through public consultations to gather feedback on various issues, ensuring that community 
opinions shape decision-making.

By becoming a Parish Councillor, you will actively contribute to these powers, influencing decisions that directly impact the lives of those in 
Charminster. Your dedication and involvement will be instrumental in maintaining and enhancing the unique character of our community.
Charminster Parish Council owns and manages two play areas, various open spaces, two Allotment sites, two Community Orchards, a Tennis Court, 
a Cemetery, the Charminster Community Hall and maintains street furniture like benches, noticeboards, grit bins and sandbag stores.

Who Can Stand for Election?
Any eligible resident of Charminster Parish Council who is passionate about the community can stand for election as a Parish Councillor. You don’t 
need specific qualifications – just a genuine desire to make a positive impact and a willingness to commit some of your time to local governance. 
(See eligibility below)

How to Nominate Yourself or Someone Else:
If you are interested in becoming a Parish Councillor or know someone who would be an excellent candidate, nominations will be open Mid-
February. Forms can be obtained from the Parish Clerk or downloaded from the Dorset Council website.

Thank you for considering this important opportunity, and we look forward to welcoming new faces to the Charminster Parish Council.

Elections 2024
Charminster Parish Council consists of 2 wards North and South. As from May 2024 and the recent Community Governance review there will be:
North ward is made up of 5 Councillors and covers Charlton Down and Forston.
South ward is made up of 7 Councillors and covers Charminster.

Parish Council elections are to be held on 2nd May 2024.
Nominations open Mid-February, forms can be submitted from 12th March by hand to Dorset Council but need to be submitted by 4th April. Forms 
can be obtained from the Parish Clerk, or from the Dorset Council website.

Eligibility to become a Councillor:
You are over 18 or over on the day you submit your nomination paper and are a British, Commonwealth or European Union Citizen and at least one 
of the following:

l	 a registered local government elector in the parish area in which you wish to stand as a candidate.
l	� Occupied as owner or tenant any land or other premises in the parish area during the whole of the 12 months before the day of your 

nomination and the day of election.
l	� Your main or only place of work during the 12 months prior to the day of your nomination and the day of election has been in the              

parish area.
l	� You have lived in the parish area or within three miles of it during the whole of the 12 months before the day of your nomination and the 

day of election.
After the elections all Councillors will need to sign an acceptance of office and submit a register of interests.

For more information, please visit the Charminster PC website https://www.charminster.info/

To contact the council please email clerk@charminster.info or call 07946 489488.
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CHARLTON DOWN CRICKET CLUB
Happy New Year from Charlton Down CC. It’s 
a quiet time cricket-wise in Jan and Feb, so I 
thought it would be an opportunity to write 
about something completely different. 

As well as maintaining the playing area, for 
the last few years the club (and groundsman 
John Pallister in particular) have been actively 
managing the surrounding areas to benefit 
our local wildlife. In part, this started as a 
happy accident when our strimmer broke 
down, and in part it has been a planned 
project supported by Redwood House to 
create a wild flower garden in a neglected area 
that had become a bit of a dumping ground. 
This all started in Spring 2020 at the time of 
the first Covid lockdown and, by complete 
chance, a local resident was taking notice 
of the changes during the short walks that 
were permitted at the time. Jessica Winder 
is a keen naturalist and photographer and 
has been writing a blog about the wild flower 
project since it started. So far, the species 
list stands at 70, mostly native wild flowers 
and a few garden escapees. Many of the 
plants have been beautifully photographed 
and posted on her blog, which is available 
for anyone to see. As hyperlinks don’t really 
work on the printed page, the best way to 
find her blog is to search for ‘Jessica Winder 

waste ground to wild garden’. We’re lucky to 
have Jessica documenting the project as it 
is something we would never have thought 
to do ourselves. It is also rewarding to see 
that we are enhancing our local flora and 
in turn supporting a diverse assemblage of 
insects and other wildlife. I would say that it 
is very simple to create a wild flower area of 
your own, but I suspect that Pally (who has 
done battle with a very persistent thicket of 
stinging nettles for the last 3 years) would 
disagree!

With cricket still a speck on the horizon, the 
focus is very much on our social calendar. 
Coffee mornings continue every Thursday 
from 10am to 12.30ish. Don’t be shy in coming 
down if you’ve not been before – Joan and 
Pally will take good care of you. Every Friday 
evening the bar is open from around 7pm. 
Quiz night and the monthly draw will be on 
23rd Feb, while on 16th Feb we’ll be turning 
up the heat for the club’s first ever Tropical 
Beach Night. To be honest, at the time of 
writing, I’m not sure what this will involve, but 
I imagine some cocktails and Hawaiian shirts 
may be in the mix. More detail to come on 
our Facebook page and notice boards. Social 
membership for 2024 is now due – just £5 for 
the year.

2424



28 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Internal plastering, rendering, dry lining, coving and cornice works, painting 

and decorating services. 

Committed to a high quality finish and complete customer satisfaction. 
17 years experience, offering plastering and decorating services to customers 

across Dorset and surrounding areas. 

Call Josh for a quote on 07876308316 or email  
oconnor87@hotmail.co.uk 
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Internal plastering, rendering, dry lining, 
coving and cornice works, painting and 

decorating services.
 

Committed to a high quality finish and 
complete customer satisfaction. 

17 years experience, offering plastering and 
decorating services to customers across 

Dorset and surrounding areas. 

Call Josh for a quote on 07876308316 or 
email oconnor87@hotmail.co.uk
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WENDY SOUTHAM  
LWCMD, ALWCMD  

Singing, Flute and Piano  teacher  
20+ years experience  

Help with aural and theory also available  
 
11 Cedar Road 07811 417820 
Charlton Down  01305 266283 wendysoutham@btinternet.com 
 

 

 With Karen Wyatt�Bain            dorchpaws@icloud.com 

From £11 per dog per hour 
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Funeral Directors:

• Pauline Guy

 

Dip FD MBIFD    

• Becci Wiles

11A Icen Way, Dorchester, 
Dorset  DT1 1EW

www.woodsfuneralservices.co.uk

01305 250425

serving the community since 1878

WOODS FUNERAL 
SERVICES

 
 

We have been serving the local community in Dorchester 
and surrounding areas for more than 130 years.
We offer a comprehensive range of services from 
practical assistance in arranging a funeral through 
to sympathetic advice and expert support. 

Woods Funeral Services is part of 
Tapper Funeral Service.

Call Darrell Hounsome or 
Lee Thompson for 

jargon free, patient, friendly 
computer help for 

home and business users.

Are you ready for a new PC or Laptop? If so, come and see us. 
We offer a complete service and will guide you through the whole 
process. We can supply, update, set-up and then transfer your 
documents/emails from your old system. We will give you the 
benefit of our combined 37 years experience gained whilst 
working for Kingston Maurward College in Dorchester.

Email: info@jurassic-computers.co.uk
Website: www.jurassic-computers.co.uk

PROSPECT HOUSE, PEVERELL AVENUE EAST, POUNDBURY, 
DORCHESTER, DORSET DT1 3WE

The incredibly friendly 
computer people

Whatever your computer problem, call us... we can help!

01305 755668
Repairs l Servicing l New PCs & Laptops 

Training l Virus Removal
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LWCMD, ALWCMD 

Singing, Flute and Piano  teacher 
20+ years experience 

Help with aural and theory also available 

11 Cedar Road 07811 417820
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 Bain           dorchpaws@icloud.com

From £15 per walk
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DORCH PAWS
DOG WALKING SERVICE

07545 143293
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Andrew Darby 
Building Services Ltd 

All types of building work undertaken: 

Extensions, structural alterations, kitchen, bathrooms 

01305 757162         07974 260938 

Email:  adbsltd@gmail.com 

BURTON LANDSCAPES LTD 

An established professional team of landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including fencing, pergolas, artificial and wood-
en decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, paving, steps, groundworks, drain-

age and site clearance. 

Contact  Mike on 07717 685951 / 01305 854603 
burtonlandscape@hotmail.com www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk 
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BURTON 
LANDSCAPES LTD
An established professional team of 

landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including 
fencing, pergolas, artificial and wooden 
decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, 
paving, steps, groundworks, drainage 

and site clearance.

Contact Mike on 
07717 685951
01305 854603

burtonlandscape@hotmail.com
www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk
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Well here we are into 2024, and already 
February being the first Pilot edition in the new 
year. As I write in early January at the moment the 
twelve days of Christmas have just passed and we 
are now at the start of Epiphany.  We have enjoyed 
the benefits of our Christmas Fayre and all the 
Christmas Festivities. We have also seen more 
rain recently in our parts than in all of some forty 
years plus. The sheep have become adept, rising 
to the high ground and quite good at avoiding 
the lakes of water. We see more waterfowl and 
sea birds and it has been quite warm for the time 
of year.
The Christmas Fayre happened on a dry day and 
it only rained at the closing down of the event. 
It all went very well with the special door wreath 
made by our churchwarden, when auctioned, 
making £30 and went to grace the door of the 
Old Manor. Income was up on the previous year 
so together with the Michaelmas and Christmas 
Fayre, and Raffle we achieved £3000 for the 
year’s events. Magical and with the income from 
the wall box these are the way we finally achieve 
making ends meet.
Christingle in early December saw a good 
congregation, children arrived with parents and 
Leila had the opportunity with them to explain the 
traditional fruit handed too all present, an orange 
banded with red ribbon, sweets of differing kind 
on four cocktail sticks and in the centre a candle. 
It was a learning curve and enjoyed by all. We 
managed to have the tree in place for the event.
The week after the church was fully decorated 
for the festivities. The Rangers at Thorncombe 
provided the holly and ivy and greenery came 
from the church walls and grounds. The KMC 
Floristry Department assisted by decorating the 
west door and the pillars inside the church. Our 
sincere thanks to all our flower arrangers who 
willingly take part to provide such an excellent 
show.   St Michael will make a donation to the 
Puddletown Middle School Benevolent Fund.
This year then saw the biennial event  “Going 
the Rounds” held on the Saturday evening with 
some excellent  musicians, singers and readers 
plus a further band of folk, making up a party 
of around a hundred. Meeting at the Visitor 
Centre, Thorncombe Woods and proceeded 
to the cottage where the first Christmas carols 
and readings took place, all as per “Under the 
Greenwood Tree”, then to the Kingston Maurward 

Estate and then a stop at the Old Manor and then 
the Old Schoolhouse where Fancy Day appears 
with Candle at the first floor window to wish 
the Quire a Merry Christmas then on to Farmer 
Shiner’s, (what is now Bridge Cottage), who is 
upset by the hour that the Carollers wake him, 
this, in the book, all taking place  after midnight. 
At this stage the group would normally take 
the river path but the organisers were aware of 
flooding along the path so it was a hasty retreat 
to the warmth of Saint Michaels and more carols, 
reading extracts from the book plus mulled wine 
and mince pies. It was a very entertaining evening 
and filled the parish and church with exceptional 
West Gallery Music. Organised by Tim Lacock in 
conjunction with the Thomas Hardy Society and 
the assistance of parishioners.
This was followed the next day with the Carol 
Service of nine lessons and carols and the 
reintroduction of the Stinsford Occasional 
Choir, which had not sung since 2010. We, twelve 
new voices, had little time to rehearse because 
of other commitments but we managed to put 
three choral pieces together with the aid of our 
fine organist Philip Lange who acted as our tutor/
conductor, the congregation took on the other 
six. It was a thoroughly enjoyed experience; there 
is a wish to do something again at Easter. This 
service ended with  more mulled wine and mince 
pies and the Grand Draw.
The Christmas Eve Mass was led by the Reverend 
Prebendary Liz Cross much to the enjoyment of 
all and held at the early time of 8pm.
Christmas day saw a full house with families 
arriving in the Parish. Rob van der Hart presided 
with his wonderful sermon and the fine music of 
our organist and singing of the carols once again 
filled St Michaels.
We ended the year with a fifth Sunday Benefice 
Evensong at which Leila presided and it was 
pleasing to see other members of the benefice 
amongst the congregation. As it was the last day 
of the year we ended the service with a glass of 
fizz and nibbles and a wish to all for a Good New 
Year.
For the first time in many years the first Sunday 
of the New Year has seen a traditional Book of 
Common Prayer Parish Communion. The Service 
led us through admirably by the Rev Bruce Dixon.
Michael Clarke

STINSFORD NEWS 
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PPeett  ooff  tthhee  MMoonntthh  ......  
These sheep are called 
Valais Blackface. They 
are a niche Swiss breed 
known as really friendly 
characters with teddy 
bear looks! 
Our two are both boys 
and are fancy lawn 
mowers. One is Jasper 
and the other is Jerome 
and both are under a 
year old. Their proper 

names are huge long names! 
 
They always look 
funny when they are 
shorn...which 
usually happens 
twice a year! 
 
 
 
Mark and Ruth 
Simons 

Boris is a dachshund and he is almost 3 years old. He is a very loving 
dog but barks quite a lot. He doesn’t like cats!! He lives with his Mum 
and Dad in Charminster!!! 
Pat Salmon 

1.	� It’s believed the name comes from the 
Celtic word  meaning heap of stones and 
probably refers to a rocky or stony stream

2.	� Cernminstre – the minster on the Cerne.
3.	� The Vikings. It’s thought they may also 

have landed later at Wareham and sailed 
up the Frome to Dorchester. According 
to the book, it’s possible they may have 
sacked the village of Charminster.

4.	� The first Sir Thomas Trenchard of 
Wolfeton. His monogram made up of 
spirally intertwined Ts is visible in carvings 
and plaques throughout the church.

5.	� She confessed to the “wicked and 
detestable offence of fornication with 
Christopher Harbyn.” There is no record of 
Mr Harbyn having to pay similar penance.

6.	� It was built in the early 1700s as an 
alehouse called The Royal Oak. In its 
stables were spare horses to help teams 
climb the steep hill.

7.	� Charminster School.  The book says 
the vicar was automatically chairman 
of governors. “This was not without 
problems, as the vicar at that time was in 
gaol for embezzlement…”

8.	 Charminster Women’s Institute.
9.	 1930s
10.	� What was then called the Dorset County 

Lunatic Asylum. The psychiatric hospital 
closed in 1992.  The book says  it was 
a source of pride that the people of 
Charminster played a “valuable part in the 
long struggle to ease the lives of mentally 
troubled people.”       

ANSWERS

DORSET APPLE CAKE
Making a Dorset apple cake is one of the most satisfying, 
productive and therapeutic things any Dorset man can 
do.  It combines order, method and muckiness in perfect 
proportions. 
There are as many recipes as people in the county – mine is 
a blend of several and the result of experimentation and trial 
and error – especially error.
This is going to get sticky and sloppy!  Prepare all the 
ingredients before you stick your hands in the (big!) mixing 
bowl and grease the cake tin with margarine in advance.
INGREDIENTS
Three large cooking apples, peeled, cored and diced
An orange and a lemon chopped fine – not peeled!
175g margarine
125g light brown sugar
50g dark brown sugar
3 eggs
250g self-raising flour
Good handful of dried fruit (I like Grapetree berry mix from 
Tudor Arcade in Dorchester)
Sprinking of demerara sugar

METHOD
Preheat the oven to 170C
Roll your sleeves up
Combine the margarine and 
sugar in a large mixing bowl
Add the eggs, then the flour
Then add the apple, orange, 
lemon and dried fruit
Mix well (enjoy!)
Put into a 20cm cake tin 
resting on an oven tray.
Top with a sprinkling of 
demerara sugar
Cook in the oven at 170C until risen and golden brown and 
so it doesn’t cling to a knife when you stick one in
Remove from the oven and allow to cool before removing 
from the cake tin
Don’t wash the mixing bowl until children and grandchildren 
(and the wife) have licked it clean.  They will remember this…
Eat with lots of cream, a local cider and good company.
Peter Dangerfield.

30



VILLAGE’S DIRECTORY
DORSET COUNCILLOR

Cllr David Taylor 07905 352710  cllrdavid.taylor@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk

LOCAL NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICE TEAM
All villages are covered by Neighbourhood Police Teams (NPT). We’re looked after by Support 

officer (PSCO 5410) Sarah Pilcher. If you want to contact one of the team for any reason then go 
online to Dorset Police website at dorchester-rural-npt@dorset.police.uk and follow ‘Do It Online’ 

to access a range of services. Or there’s always 101 or 999 or via Do It Online / Dorset Police

CHARMINSTER CONTACTS
Parish Council		  Chairman: Mark Simons	 260055
		  Vice chair: Carol Matthews	 751535
		  Parish Clerk: Michele Harding	 07946 489 488

Flood Warden		  Tim Yarker	 265942

St Mary’s School		  Headteacher: Mick Homer	 263880
		  Caretaker: Belinda Bessant	 266598

Pre-School		  Vanessa Thomas	 251512

Village Hall		  Bookings: Julie Seeney 
		  enquiries@charminstervillagehall.co.uk 	 07918 595456

WI  		  Judy Thompson	 263783

Bell Ringers		  Captain: Chris White  	 07783 555 199

Girl Guides 		  Alison Barlow	 07483 429 596

Brownies   		  Alison Barlow	 07483 429 596

Scouts, Cubs, Beavers	 Ruth Young	 268208

Scottish Country Dancing	 Val Scriven	 265177

Charminsters Stores	 Louise Christopher	 264312
& Post Office

Art Group		  DudleyKemp	 757151

Community Hall		  communityhall@charminster.info	 07947 622 326

CHARLTON DOWN CONTACTS
Village Hall		  bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info

Jellytots		  Emma	 07791 204323 

Flood Warden		  Carol Matthews	 751535 

Charlton Down Cricket	 Peter (Tommy) Tucker	 07810 275 847 
		  youth/senior
		  James Pretty: booking / hire	 07810 275 847

STINSFORD CONTACTS
Stinsford Parish Council	 Parish Clerk: Kirsty Rigler	 268818
		  stinsfordclerk@googlemail.com

THE PILOT CONTACTS
Editors - editor@charpilot.com      Advertising - advertising@charpilot.com
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SouthWard (Charminster Village) 
Keith Beeson 	 264032
Peter Dangerfield 	 260543
Richard East 	 264724
Alan Rolls	 267863
Mark Simons (Chair) 	 260055
Tim Yarker 	 265942
Louisa Swabey-Payne	 TBC

NorthWard (Charlton Down & Forston)
Carol Matthews (ViceChair) 	 751535
Susan Frazer 	 269255
Julie Jackson 	 07714 433 174
Richard Wareham 	 07710 938 959
Ollie Greenaway

Contact: Parish Clerk (Michele Harding) 
c/o Community Hall, Weir View, 

Charminster, DT2 9QY 
07946 489 488 or 

email clerk@charminster.info

For Community Hall Enquiries please call 
07947 622 326

Please see our website or contact the clerk 
for details of any forthcoming meetings. 

www.charminster.info

Charminster Parish Council

SSEN is working in and around Charminster to deliver a cable  
replacement scheme that will provide a modern and more resilient 
electricity network in the area. 

The scheme will replace 3.4km of existing fluid-filled cables between the Charminster Primary 
33/11kV substation on Wanchard Lane and an existing 33kV pole to the east of Charminster; 
from where the circuit continues as overhead line back towards Puddletown 33/11kV 
substation. There will be no interruption to your electricity supply as a result of these works.

Why are we doing this work?

The 33kV oil-filled circuit running between Charminster and Puddletown has developed 
a serious leak along a railway line on Network Rail property. It is deemed unviable and 
unsafe to repair and reenergise this section of cable and the leaking section has already 
been cut, drained and capped. 

The replacement 4.6km of underground XLPE cable is not oil-filled, and our installation 
route will remove the need to access some assets on Network Rail land, where gaining 
access for repairs and maintenance can cause delays for safety reasons. 

Our project will futureproof and strengthen your area’s power supply to cope with severe 
weather events as we will be improving circuit operability, enabling us to switch to 
alternative operating assets in the event of a fault or for planned maintenance.

33kV CABLE 
REPLACEMENT 
CHARMINSTER TEE 
TO PUDDLETOWN 
PROJECT

SSEN_leaflet_press.indd   1SSEN_leaflet_press.indd   1 22/11/2023   09:4722/11/2023   09:47

Minimising traffic disruption and noise

We understand that these works may cause some access disruption and noise however, using 
industry best practice, our contractors will do everything to minimise any inconvenience. Look 
out for our maintenance signs on the road network for further information and diversions. 

The nature of these works will mean that, for some phases of the project delivery, we will be 
closing the roads for our works to take place supported by a temporary traffic management 
system to be put in place. These measures will be planned by us in association with Highways 
England and local authorities. 

The key roads impacted are shown on the map below. Each coloured phase will itself be 
delivered in stages. This means that, while the road will be closed where we are working 
(except for Old Sherborne Road and North Street which will be managed under 3-way traffic 
light control), vehicular access to properties will be maintained as far as practicable, even if 
direction of access may change.  

Vehicular diversion signage will be in place for each phase, but it is intended that pedestrian 
access will be maintained at all times unless a brief temporary closure is required to keep 
pedestrians and the site team safe; the site team will advise you if this is the case. 

Please note that the delivery programme is subject to change due to site conditions or adverse weather conditions.
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GET IN TOUCH 

We want to be a good neighbour and help answer any questions you may have.  

Have a query?  

You can email us at community@ssencharminster.co.uk or call us on 0800 0129 154.  

Have a complaint?  

You can email us at customercomplaints@ssen.co.uk or call us on 0800 980 1395.  

Concerned about vulnerability in a power cut?  

Visit www.ssen.co.uk/priorityservices 

or call us on 0800 2943259.

key
Road closures 
Old Sherborne Road: 24–31 January 2024

Vicarage Lane: 27 January–18 February 2024

Mill Lane: 14 February–23 March 2024

North Street: 14–22 April 2024

Wanchard Lane: 18 April–26 May 2024
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